
 
 
 

The Benefits and Importance of Doing Cultures On In Season Bitches 
By Eva Christina Campbell  ·   · 

 
I thought I would share the recent experience that I had with my Heidi, GCH CH 
Redhawk Never Forget. 

 
This time last January (2022) Heidi was in season. She was to be bred, she ovulated on 
day 19, and two days later we did a transcervical AI. She was spotting up until ovulation 
and I thought after the AI that it would quit.  
 
Normally I do a culture at the onset of spotting for Mycoplasma bacteria and 
aerobic/anaerobic bacteria. The repro vet in Vegas (we were there after the Palm 
Springs shows 2022) said she didn't think it necessary since her previous litter was 
normal. So on her recommendation I didn't. 
 
Heidi spotted from January 10 until March 7. We were on the road far from home. I 
talked with some breeders that had experienced similar and all was fine in the end. But 
as time went on, I became more and more concerned. The only thing that I read online 
was that it was symptomatic of miscarriage. I thought we were losing the litter. 
 
Back home March 4 and immediately took her to my vet. Ultrasound showed five 
puppies! I almost couldn't believe it! Because she was STILL spotting, we did a vaginal 
cytosis swab which showed a bacterial infection present. We treated it with Clavamox 
and within 3 days the spotting stopped. We also did a blood draw to check for anemia 
since she'd been spotting for so long. She wasn't anemic yet but trending that way so 
she was put on an iron supplement and pre-natal vitamins. The follow up 10 days later 
showed puppies were growing nicely, infection gone and iron levels normal. Puppies 
were born April 1. The first three puppies were free whelped, the fourth got stuck. My 
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vet was whelping the litter with me, we couldn't get the puppy turned properly so we 
rushed back to the clinic for a C-section. The baby girl that was stuck didn't make it 
unfortunately, but the other little girl (Penelope) made it just fine and let the entire clinic 
know!! (The puppy on the couch with Heidi is Penelope, the girl that I kept.)  So, all was 
well with Mama and puppies. 
 
Fast forward to December 2022. Heidi comes in season for the first time since puppies 
were born. No plans to breed so just go through the cycle. After two weeks still spotting, 
into third week still spotting, no color change to light pink or straw. So back to the vet we 
go. We did guarded cultures to send to the lab, one for vaginal and one for urine. The 
cytology did show a growth of rod-shaped bacteria so Baytril was prescribed until the 
cultures came back. This was not an open pyometra as the blood work showed the 
bacteria was local not systemic. Baytril for 10 days. Slowed spotting slightly. The culture 
results came back, negative for UTI, positive for Staphylococcus pseudintermedius 
which showed sensitivity to Clavamox. So 14 days of Clavamox and all clear now. 
 
Up until this experience all has been textbook perfect. In future I will culture at the onset 
of the cycle when breeding. My vet knows this and my Colorado repro vet recommends 
it. Had I done it when in Vegas I could have avoided problems. When she came in 
season last month and I felt like deja vú, I took her in right away. All ended well. I hope 
this information might be helpful to someone else. 


